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October 13, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council my proposed 2004 budget for County government.  This budget is the third consecutive year of major challenges facing the Current Expense fund.  It continues to be the focal point of our budget.

The 2004 proposed budget is different from previous budgets in three fundamental ways.  First, this budget implements the recommendations of the Budget Advisory Task Force.  Last November, I asked Bob Wallace and John Warner to co-chair a Budget Advisory Task Force comprised of former Governors and County Executives, John Spellman and Booth Gardner, and other local leaders.  The Task Force made very clear that the fundamental problem facing the County’s Current Expense fund is that expenditures are growing at 5-6% per year while revenues are growing at about 2% per year.  As the Task Force Report stated, “...as currently structured and funded, King County’s general government services are not sustainable.”  While the Task Force did not identify any single solution to correct this structural imbalance of the County’s Current Expense fund, the proposed 2004 budget will focus on implementing two of the Task Force’s primary recommendations aimed at reducing costs and making county government more efficient.  

The Budget Advisory Task Force recommended King County undertake several initiatives aimed at reducing expenditures over the next few years and take steps to move out of urban local service delivery consistent with our long-term regional land-use vision.  These initiatives require investment today that will pay off in the future with reduced costs, improved efficiency and increased productivity of King County employees.

Annexation of Urban Unincorporated King County 

The Budget Advisory Task Force stated that the effort to align local service responsibilities and revenues through an effort to accomplish annexation of the remaining urban unincorporated areas of King County "may be the single most important step the County can take to address its fiscal challenges."
The taxpayers of the region subsidize services provided to these urban unincorporated areas.  The estimated 2004 Current Expense subsidy for urban unincorporated King County is more than $37 million.  While there may be disagreement with the calculation of which revenues are regional and which are local, we must agree that first the region’s land-use plans call for this transfer of local service responsibility to cities, and second, King County’s Current Expense fund will be under far less pressure if such a transfer is accomplished (and local service budgets reduced accordingly).  The Proposed 2004 Budget establishes a $10 million Annexation Incentive Reserve and earmarks other monies to provide both cities and the residents in these urban unincorporated areas the means to at least partially finance the transition to city rule.  These monies are intended to facilitate annexation of the remaining urban unincorporated areas—which include some 218,000 residents.  This annexation strategy will take several years to accomplish.  We have initiated dialogue with residents of unincorporated areas and work has already begun with cities to refine the basis on which these annexation negotiations will occur—pending final County budget decisions. 

Investments in Technology 

The Budget Advisory Task Force identified the need for King County to make long overdue investments in technology, primarily management information systems that will move County government into the 21st century.  Last spring we established a $10 million Transition Fund for the main purpose of supporting critical investments in technology.  The technology Strategic Advisory Council and the Budget Advisory Task Force have both noted that King County government has lagged behind in making essential investments in technology that generate savings, avoid future costs, enhance productivity and improve public access to County services.  All of these are especially critical at a time when resources are limited.  The 2004 Executive Proposed Budget includes Transition Fund support for such critical projects as: 

· electronic medical records system for jail health services that will result in reduced operating costs, 

· expansion of electronic court records system to district courts, 

· county-wide computer security protections, systems to ensure business continuity in the event of natural disasters or terrorist attacks, 

· and many more.

The County Council has demonstrated its leadership and support for making investments in technology and I am looking forward to working with you to assure the success of these ventures.

Second, the Task Force recommended that we make the County’s budget much more transparent and understandable to the public.  This year we are transmitting three documents as part of this budget. 

1. New for 2004 is an Executive Summary of the Proposed Budget providing high level summary information in an easy to understand format that clearly explains how the County’s $2.9 billion budget is allocated and what services are provided.  

2. The traditional Executive Proposed Budget and CIP books contain the normal detail of the budget, including revenues, program summaries, the detail of individual agency budgets, the capital improvement program plan, and numerous appendices.  Included in the Executive Proposed Budget is the Unincorporated Area Budget and Annexation Strategy that documents the Current Expense subsidy of urban unincorporated area services of more than $37 million in 2004 and the initiatives we have proposed to reduce that subsidy in future years.  It is imperative that we achieve greater clarity about County government’s regional and local responsibilities and align our regional and local revenues with these responsibilities.  This document goes further in delineating urban and rural unincorporated area revenues and expenditures.  

3. A third document being submitted with this budget is the Executive Performance Measurement Initiative.  We launched the initiative in 2003.  It evolved from earlier efforts begun when I became Executive.  This report provides a summary of the work to date and includes baseline performance measurement information and strategic goals for Executive departments.  I am especially gratified by the enthusiastic support of my department and division directors who have embraced this effort over the past year.  

Finally, this budget incorporates significant new revenues without imposing a general tax increase.  Through a combination of specific voter-approved actions, innovative asset management and continued aggressive pricing of fees for service, this budget includes new Current Expense fund revenues that will moderate the need for service cuts in 2004 without imposing a general tax increase, and will provide greatly needed stability to two service areas that have been particularly hard hit in recent budget years:  parks and human services. 

In May 2003, the voters of King County approved a regional parks levy that will generate $11.5 million for regional and rural parks in 2004.  Combined with aggressive efforts by the Parks division to generate revenue through parking fees, concerts, and other efforts, we will avoid having to otherwise make catastrophic cuts to Parks in 2004.  Pursuant to Council and Executive decisions made earlier this year, Parks is no longer in the Current Expense fund, except for a $3 million Current Expense transfer to the new Parks Fund.

Earlier this year, I announced a proposal for the County's solid waste utility to begin paying rent for use of the Cedar Hills Landfill, an asset owned by the County's general fund.  Charging rent is legal, justified and defensible.  Under our proposal, it is a twenty-five year revenue stream to the Current Expense fund.  I am proposing that as a matter of policy this new revenue stream, in the form of an annual rent payment of $7 million, be dedicated to the support of discretionary regional human services and health services that would otherwise be eliminated in the face of 

on-going budget cuts:  assistance to victims of domestic violence and sexual assault, services to the homeless on our streets, at risk youth and their families, community clinics providing health care serving our most needy residents, and many other basic health and human services.  

A major Budget Advisory Task Force recommendation, endorsed by cities, was for King County to reprioritize use of the unincorporated area levy to purposes other than roads.  The 2004 Executive Proposed Budget increases the allocation of unincorporated area levy funds by $2 million to the support of the King County Sheriff's traffic enforcement activities in unincorporated King County.  This reprioritization allows for a $2 million reduction of Current Expense fund support to the Sheriff's Office without any increase or decrease in sheriff services, and is accomplished by capturing operating efficiencies without any reduction in roads services.

There are a number of small fee increases proposed that will raise revenues slightly in 2004 and beyond.  The budget continues to be guided by the principle that it is better to raise fees for services than reduce services wherever possible.

The new revenues proposed for 2004 will provide a brief respite from the requirements of the past two years to make dramatic spending reductions in the Current Expense fund.  Actual expenditure reductions in 2004 total about $8 million.  However, current projections indicate that even with the parks levy and solid waste rent payments to the Current Expense fund, we will again face deficits of $22 and $18 million in 2005 and 2006 respectively.   

Expenditures

The $8 million in Current Expense expenditure reductions is being taken through a broad array of cuts.  Excluded from this are parks and human services which have seen over 30% budget reductions already in the last 2 years, and the elections division which is working to respond to concerns over mail ballots.  Having hit discretionary services and overhead budgets hard in past years, we must now ask other parts of County Current Expense fund budgets to be more aggressive in finding efficiencies and cuts in order to balance.  This means that finding efficiencies in law, safety and justice functions must become a major part of budget balancing in this and future years.  This cannot be viewed as a statement against the importance of these functions; rather, as the Budget Advisory Task Force stated:  “with over 70 percent of the Current Expense fund expenditures, unquestionably, law, safety and justice functions should not be immune from the need to become more efficient.”  

In 2004 and in future years, we must continue efforts to work with our employees and their representatives to find ways to reduce costs and operate more efficiently.  We have built a strong working relationship with labor and it has paid off as they have worked with us in parks, solid waste, the jail and many other County agencies that have taken significant budget reductions in the past three years.  

Organized labor worked with us in recognition of common problems facing King County and every other purchaser and consumer of health care in this country, and negotiated a new medical benefit package for 2003 that raised our costs less than 2% this year.  Unfortunately, in 2004 we are projecting benefit costs to increase about 19.2%.  Our outyear projections are consistent with national trends and assume 15% annual increases.  King County must continue to work with our employees and their representatives to find ways to curb these cost increases.  In 2004 we will launch a number of initiatives aimed at controlling the rate of growth of our employee medical benefit costs.  

The proposed 2004 budget for King County will decrease to $2.9 billion, mostly as a result of decreased capital spending.  The 2004 proposed Current Expense budget totals $515.7 million, an increase of $23.4 from the 2003 adopted budget.  Most of that increase reflects the one time funding of technology projects with Transition Fund monies and 2004 elections costs associated with the presidential election next year.  

The Puget Sound region continues in the grip of an economic recession.  Economists had generally predicted a turnaround in the local economy during 2003.  Unfortunately, we have continued to experience declining sales tax receipts in the Current Expense fund and are now estimating a 2.7% drop for 2003.  This will be the third consecutive year of declining CX sales tax revenues.  In addition to the Current Expenses Fund impact, the Public Transportation Fund sales tax collections are falling below forecast levels in the 2003 adopted budget.  The low interest rate environment of the last two years has sparked increased activity in the housing sector.  Despite a cap on property tax growth; new construction assessed valuation is above estimated levels for the second consecutive year.

The underlying structural problem of expenditures and revenues being out of balance remains.  This budget sets a path to greater fiscal stability.  By making strategic investments, by streamlining county government, by taking advantage of reasonable revenue opportunities, we can put King County on the path to a more secure future.  

The annexation of urban unincorporated areas is not a short-term strategy, nor is it a panacea.  Multiple other actions must occur, over time, to stabilize the County’s Current Expense budget and slow the rate of service level reductions.  Success in this annexation strategy will require support from the Council, cities, and the residents of these urban unincorporated areas.  Most importantly, success will require that the County reduce local urban service budgets as annexations occur, to account for the loss of tax base and loss of service responsibility.  

All of these initiatives can be accomplished in this budget by prioritizing spending, not raising taxes, and by making tough decisions that will require investments now.  This government must be willing to think two, three, four years ahead and take steps today that will pay off in the future.  Many will raise doubts about the eventual return on investment and question the wisdom of acting now.  I challenge the Council and the residents of King County to join me in taking the bold steps to fulfill the County’s vision as a regional government.

In 2004, we have a unique opportunity to act to solve the imbalance between expenditures and revenues and do so without raising taxes.  We must be willing to reprioritize spending, make long over due investments in technology to modernize and make more efficient County government, and aggressively act to reduce costs by working with cities and communities to have urban unincorporated areas annex. 

This budget takes advantage of unique circumstances that will allow us to direct one-time funds to achieve a more stable financial future.  We cannot squander this opportunity.  We cannot seek short term gratification at the cost of long term solutions to our fundamental structural problems.  The Budget Advisory Task Force report has provided us with a blueprint and numerous recommendations for changes.  At the end of the year, we will be submitting a comprehensive work plan to the Council for implementing the remaining Budget Advisory Task Force recommendations.

In addition to the Budget Ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that have been incorporated in the 2004 Executive Proposed Budget.

Fee Ordinances

· Animal Pet Fees

· Superior Court Fees Adoption Studies

· Superior Court Fees Adoption Searches

· Sheriff Civil Unit Fees

Other

· As required by Ordinance #14682, we are submitting the annual report for costs associated with State v. Ridgway and the Green River Homicides Investigation (GRHI).  The report builds and the expenditure reports adopted by the Council earlier this year and will be used to track 2004 expenditures related to the case. 

· Also attached is a copy of a letter that I sent to Sheriff Dave Reichert regarding my proposed plans for the AFIS fund in 2004. 

· As defined by KCC 2.16.07581, we are submitting the 2004 Proposed Technology Business Plan.  This report provides the County Council with the appropriate details and context for your review of the proposed budget as it relates to information technology projects.  A final report will be published following County Council adoption of the 2004 annual budget as a record of the funded information technology projects that will be monitored by the technology governance and whose progress and outcomes will be reported each year in the Annual Technology Report. 
· A report detailing strategies used to reduce Internal Service Fund rate charges in the 2004 Executive Proposed Budget as requested by Motion #11775.

I would ask the Council to give my 2004 proposed budget your careful consideration and join me in continuing to move King County forward.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget 

